FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

Instruments of Russian Military Influence in Indonesia

Lucas Winter^a, Jason Warner^b, and Awais Hanif^c



JULY 2025

U.S. Army Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G-2

APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE. DISTRIBUTION IS UNLIMITED

OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- I1 Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- I3 Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

MILITARY INSTRUMENTS

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's **Current Influence** (assessed as Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low, or Unobserved) and **Projected Influence** (assessed as Increasing, Steady, Decreasing, or Unknown). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decisionmaking and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries-for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. Assessments of **Projected Influence**, unless otherwise stated, are also made with low confidence given pervasive information gaps and the potential for bilateral dynamics to quickly shift. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

KEY ASSESSMENTS



Figure 1. M-DIME Overview

Russia's current M-DIME influence in Indonesia is assessed as Low. Some of the most important instruments contributing to Russia's current military influence in Indonesia include:



Defense-Related Diplomacy (D1). Russia and Indonesia's heads of state and top defense officials have met frequently since 2012, driving the two countries' closer defense cooperation and engagement.



Cultural and Media Outreach, Influence and Alignment (I1). Russian media officials have been successful in pushing pro-Russian narratives on the war in Ukraine, with Russia perceived positively among many Indonesians.

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Recipient is assessed as Steady. Some of the most dynamic instruments informing Russia's projected military influence in Indonesia include:



Cultural and Media Outreach, Influence and Alignment (I1). Russia's favorability in Indonesian public opinion seems unlikely to decline, bolstered by Russian media's local promotion of pro-Kremlin narratives.



Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3). Russia's influence in strategic Indonesian sectors is expected to suffer in the next three years, as economic sanctions restrict Russian projects, like a major oil refinery, from advancing.

	INDONESIA AT A GLANCE
Capital	Jakarta ^{1,a}
Population	281,562,465 (2023 Estimate) ²
GDP per Capita	\$12,400 (2022 Estimate) ³
Head of Government	Prabowo Subianto⁴
Head of State	Prabowo Subianto⁵
Minister of Defense	Sjafrie Sjamsoeddin ⁶
Chief of General Staff	Agus Subiyanto ⁷
Military Expenditure (total)	\$9,384 Billion (2022 Estimate) ⁸
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	0.7% (2023 Estimate) ⁹
Armed Service Branches	Army (TNI-Angkatan Darat, or TNI-AD) Navy (TNI-Angkatan Laut, or TNI-AL); includes Marine Corps (Korps Marinir, or KorMar) Air Force (TNI-Angkatan Udara, or TNI-AU) ¹⁰
Active Armed Forces Personnel	Approximately 400,000 active-duty troops (300,000 Army; 60,000 Navy, including about 20,000 marines; 30,000 Air Force) (2023) ¹¹

a In 2022, the construction of a new capital called Nusantara was announced. It is expected to be completed by 2045.

Figure 2. Indonesia at a Glance.

INTRODUCTION TO RUSSIA-INDONESIA RELATIONS

Russo-Indonesian military relations have fluctuated throughout history, influenced by geopolitical shifts and internal political dynamics. Cooperation emerged early, with the Soviet Union providing diplomatic backing to Indonesia's struggle against Dutch colonial rule in the 1940s.¹² Ties between the Soviet Union and Indonesia reached their zenith during the 1950s and 1960s under President Sukarno, Indonesia's founding leader and first president.¹³ During this period, the Soviet Union provided substantial military aid and diplomatic support for Indonesia's claims over West Irian (Western New Guinea).¹⁴ A significant pivot occurred following a 1965 coup attempt blamed on the Communist Party of Indonesia (PKI), which paved the way for General Suharto to seize power and establish an authoritarian regime that ruled Indonesia until 1998. Under him, Indonesia curtailed its relationship with the Soviet Union and oriented

itself toward the West, driven by a desire to limit communist influence domestically.¹⁵ Following the collapse of the Soviet Union, there was a limited expansion in Russia-Indonesia relations.¹⁶

This dynamic shifted after the United States imposed an arms embargo on Indonesia in 1991, which was subsequently tightened and joined by the European Union in 1999, citing human rights concerns in East Timor.^{17, 18} In response, Indonesia enhanced its military cooperation with Russia and, in 2003, purchased Sukhoi aircraft and made plans for joint defense production.¹⁹ Despite the lifting of the U.S. military embargo in 2006,²⁰ Russia has retained its significance in Indonesia's military modernization efforts.²¹ Indonesia continues to acquire and use Russian aircraft, contributing to a diversified security force that helps insulate the country against potential sanctions from the West in the future.^{22, 23} Furthermore, the 2002 Bali terrorist bombings reinforced Indonesia's awareness of security vulnerabilities, leading to closer counterterrorism cooperation with both Western nations and Russia.²⁴

U.S. policy has emphasized the importance of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), of which Indonesia is a member, as essential in ensuring a free and open Indo-Pacific.^{25, 26} The United States has enhanced the potential for economic, cultural, and defense collaboration after elevating its relationship with Indonesia to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership in November 2023 and later signing a Defense Cooperation Agreement, formalizing broad and deep bilateral engagement.^{27, 28} The U.S. military relationship with Indonesia includes significant arms transfers (like F-15 fighter jets and Black Hawk helicopters),^{29, 30} the development of a joint maritime

training center,³¹ and regular joint military exercises.³² Russia has attempted to expand its military presence in Southeast Asia, where Chinese influence is preeminent, primarily through arms sales.³³ However, overall arms sales in the region have declined in recent years, despite some continued interest in Russian imports from Indonesian officials.^{34, 35} Southeast Asia is not the primary focus of Russia's efforts to extend its military influence in the Indo-Pacific; instead, it is centered on developing its relationship with China amid international pressure following its invasion of Ukraine.³⁶ Although Russia prioritizes developing its relationship with China, the United States is wary of Russia's endeavors in Indonesia and has sought to constrain its influence and prevent and deter arms transfers between the two countries.^{37, 38}

D - Diplomatic Instruments

Russia maintains a medium level of influence in its military relationship with Indonesia through occasional diplomatic meetings between top defense officials. Naval port calls and refueling stops play a minor but supportive role in developing soft power for Russia. Although numerous references to training programs have been made in official meetings between Russian and Indonesian officials, there is limited information on their substance.

D1: Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: Medium

- Russian and Indonesian heads of state have met twice since 2012.
 - » In 2016, President Joko Widodo met his Russian counterpart, Vladimir Putin, in Sochi.³⁹ The two leaders agreed to improve intelligence sharing to combat terrorism; President Widodo stressed the need for cooperation outside of arms transfers, in areas such as military training, technology transfer, and joint production.^{40, 41}
 - In June 2022, President Widodo visited President Putin in Moscow on a peace mission over the Ukraine war, though talks were publicly stated to be limited to economic issues.^{42, 43}
 Whether discussions took place over bilateral defense relations and developments is unknown.
- Senior Indonesian and Russian defense officials have held several high-level meetings since 2012.
 - » In 2017⁴⁴ and 2019,⁴⁵ former Defense Minister Ryamizard Ryacudu met with Russian defense officials in Moscow to procure Sukhoi aircraft and enhance defense cooperation via intelligence-sharing and training.
 - » In January 2020, then-Indonesian Defense Minister Prabowo Subianto met with former Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu and other defense industry officials in Russia.⁴⁶ The meeting reportedly focused on arms procurement for the modernization of Indonesia's military.⁴⁷
 - » In June 2020, Prabowo visited Russia and met with Russian Deputy Defense Minister Alexander Fomin.⁴⁸ The talks focused on the procurement of Sukhoi Su-35 fighters, joint training, defense industry cooperation, and military education.^{49, 50}
 - » In February 2025, Shoigu visited Indonesia to enhance defense engagement, but specifics of the discussion were not reported.⁵¹
- Russia's influence via high-level military diplomacy is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Current President Prabowo Subianto has stated his intention to enhance ties with Russia.
 - » As president-elect, Subianto met with Putin in August 2024, hoping for stronger cooperation on numerous issues such as defense.⁵²
 - » President Subianto stated, "I would like to continue to maintain and enhance this relationship. In our history, we remember Russia has always helped us in many aspects when we were in difficulties."





D2: International Military Education and Training Programs

Current Influence: Unobserved

Projected Influence: Unknown

- Indonesian officials have stressed the need for continued and further cooperation with Russia over military training and education, but public information over the quantity and level of these programs is limited.
 - » In 2016, during a visit to Russia, President Widodo encouraged further military training and education programs between the two countries, but no specifics were given.⁵³
 - » Defense Ministers Ryacudu and Subianto discussed further bilateral cooperation in military training with Russian defense officials in 2019⁵⁴ and 2020, respectively.⁵⁵ No further details about developments of the talks are available.
 - » In 2022, Indonesia's Ambassador to Russia, Jose Tavares, claimed that Indonesian officers train in Russia but provided no details.⁵⁶
- Projected Russian influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed activities.
 - » Continued bilateral meetings between Russian and Indonesian defense officials will likely include references to education and training programs.

D3: Soft Power Activities

Current Influence: Low

- The Russian Navy has conducted multiple port calls and refueling stops in Indonesian ports, garnering limited influence through interactions between Indonesian and Russian military personnel.
 - » In 2016, a detachment from Russia's Pacific Fleet docked in the port of Tanjung Priok in Jakarta to participate in the Indo Defense Expo & Forum, which hosts foreign delegates and representatives from defense industries on a biennial basis.^{57, 58}
 - » In 2017, a Pacific Fleet detachment docked in Tanjung Priok port as Russian and Indonesian servicemen took part in sport competitions.⁵⁹
 - » In 2023, Russian vessels from the Pacific Fleet celebrated Russia Day in Tanjung Perak, and Indonesia hosted cultural festivities for Russian sailors.⁶⁰
- Russia's Emergencies Ministry has provided natural disaster relief and support for search and rescue operations in Indonesia, but records of Russian involvement are sporadic and limited.
 - » In January 2015, the Emergencies Ministry dispatched personnel to help with search and rescue operations for an Indonesia AirAsia plane that crashed in the Java Sea.^{61, 62}
 - » In October 2015, Russian planes assisted efforts to fight wildfires on the Indonesian islands of Sumatra and Kalimantan.⁶³
 - » In 2018, the Emergencies Ministry sent an Il-76 with 23 tons of humanitarian supplies after the Indonesian island of Sulawesi was struck by a tsunami.⁶⁴
- Russian influence via military soft power activities is expected to remain steady over the next three years, likely continuing at current levels through port calls and refueling.

I - Informational Instruments

Russia employs various informational instruments for military influence, although none at high levels. Russian state-owned media has signed cooperation agreements with some of Indonesia's largest media outlets and hosted training programs for its journalists. Russian diplomats have actively sought to push pro-Russian narratives, particularly over the war in Ukraine, which has been received positively among popular and elite circles in Indonesia.

11: Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Steady

- Russian state-owned media has deep roots and established influence in Indonesia. Through cooperation agreements and training programs for journalists, Russian media has built strong relationships with major Indonesian outlets and their journalists.
 - » Russian state-owned media outlet Sputnik signed media cooperation agreements in 2015 with Indonesia's largest news agency, Antara,⁶⁵ and in 2017 with Indonesian media Radio Republik Indonesia and JawaPos.⁶⁶
 - » In 2023, Sputnik launched an intensive three-day course with 26 journalists from 15 countries, including journalists from Indonesian media outlets Antara and Radio Republik Indonesia,⁶⁷ where journalists attended workshops, learned how an international news agency operates, and connected with the "cultural life of Moscow."⁶⁸
 - » The Russian Mission to ASEAN announced in April 2024, RT, a pro-Kremlin media outlet, was hosting an academy to train aspiring and experienced journalists from ASEAN; out of 157 participants, 65 were Indonesian.⁶⁹

• Russian diplomats have frequently contributed to Indonesian media outlets, circulating Russian influence and narratives throughout Indonesia's media environment.

- » In July 2023, Indonesian newspaper *Kompas* interviewed Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov, who pushed Russia's narrative of the Ukraine war and highlighted Indonesia as a strategic partner.^{70, 71}
- » Russian diplomats in Indonesia have published op-eds and been interviewed by Indonesian media, where they have highlighted pro-Russian narratives surrounding the war in Ukraine,^{72, 73} broad bilateral cooperation,⁷⁴ and historic ties between the two countries.⁷⁵

• Indonesian views of Russia are generally positive, and a significant number of Indonesians have embraced pro-Russian narratives regarding the Ukraine War.

- » A 2018 Pew Research Report found 46 percent of Indonesians hold a favorable view of Russia.⁷⁶ This figure has not significantly changed after the Ukraine War, with a 2023 Pew Research Report finding that 42 percent of Indonesians had a favorable view of Russia; out of 24 countries surveyed, Indonesia tied for holding the second highest favorable opinion of Russia (after India).⁷⁷
- » The 2024 State of Southeast Asia survey, whose respondents are elites from Southeast Asia, found that around 69 percent of Indonesian respondents viewed the economic fallout to be the most serious impact of the Russia-Ukraine War.⁷⁸



- » Many Indonesian academics and writers have pushed pro-Russian narratives⁷⁹ of the war in Ukraine, such as NATO enlargement as its root cause,^{80, 81} calling Russia's invasion a special military operation,⁸² and arguing that the West is hypocritical with its actions in Ukraine compared to Israel's war in Gaza.⁸³
- Russian influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Russian media and diplomats have developed strong roots in Indonesia's media environment, reinforcing a positive view of Russia that is expected to remain strong.

12: Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support

Current Influence: Very Low	Projected Influence: Steady
-----------------------------	-----------------------------

- Russia has devoted limited resources to this instrument, focusing primarily on space cooperation, as Russia seeks to assist in the construction of a spaceport in Biak.
 - » In 2019, the director of the Russian state-owned space company Roscosmos claimed that negotiations were underway to send the first Indonesian cosmonaut to space.⁸⁴ The development of these talks is unknown.
 - » Roscosmos plans to assist with the construction of a launch site on the Indonesian island of Biak by 2024.^{85, 86} The CIA estimates the Biak Spaceport will be completed by 2025.⁸⁷
- Russian influence via ICT support is expected to remain steady over the next three years. While high-profile, the spaceport initiative is narrowly focused and remains uncertain in both scope and implementation. It is the only meaningful area of bilateral ICT collaboration.

13: Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

Current Influence: Very Low	Projected Influence:	Steadv	
	i i ojecteu mituemeer	eccury	

- Russia and Indonesia have signed a cooperation agreement on cyber intelligence sharing and have made references to antiterrorism intelligence cooperation.
 - » In a 2016 visit to Russia by President Widodo, he and President Putin agreed to share intelligence to fight terrorism.⁸⁸
 - » In 2017, Foreign Minister Lavrov visited Indonesia and announced that the two countries would increase cooperation to combat terrorist groups, including affiliates of the Islamic State.⁸⁹
 - » In 2021, Russia and Indonesia signed a cooperation agreement that would see information exchanged between the two countries over cyberattacks and illegal use of ICT.⁹⁰
- Russian influence via military intelligence and communications cooperation is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Russia's ability to use this instrument is largely based on the threat of terrorism in Indonesia, which has been on the decline.
 - » The Global Terrorism Index, developed by the Institute for Economics and Peace, indicates that efforts to combat terrorism in Indonesia have improved since the peak in 2018.⁹¹

M - Military Instruments

Russia's use of military instruments to gain influence in Indonesia is limited. Bilateral military engagements are infrequent. Russia has consistently participated in multilateral naval exercises hosted by Indonesia, but the sheer size and number of participants in these exercises dilute the potential of Russia accruing any military influence. Formal defense agreements are also limited, and despite the continued Russian interest in elevating its relationship with Indonesia to a strategic partnership, an official proposal has yet to be signed.



Current Influence:	Low
--------------------	-----

(

Projected Influence: Steady

- Russia has had a handful of limited bilateral exercises with Indonesia, most recently a joint naval exercise in November 2024.
 - » In December 2017, the Russian Air Force dispatched two T-95MS strategic bombers and two II-76MD aircraft to Indonesia's Biak Airfield⁹² to support a reported navigation exercise.⁹³
 - » In December 2020, the Indonesian and Russian navies participated in an exercise, RUSINDO-20, involving three vessels from each side.⁹⁴ The objectives of the exercise were to improve training of military personnel, bilateral tactical cooperation, and interoperability between the two navies.⁹⁵
 - » In November 2024, Indonesia and Russia held a naval exercise focused on maneuvering, search and rescue, and counterterrorism.⁹⁶
- In one instance, there was a lack of follow-through on a proposed bilateral exercise between Indonesia and Russia.
 - » In March 2020, the Russian Ministry of Defense announced preparations for a joint Russian and Indonesian naval exercise, called Orruda-2020.⁹⁷ The two sides reportedly agreed to a timeline and structure for the exercise, with limited specifics.⁹⁸ There is no report of those talks and agreements progressing into anything tangible.
- Russian influence via formal bilateral military engagements is expected to remain steady over the next three years, though such engagements are likely to be infrequent.

M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Low

- Russia has consistently participated in naval exercises that either involve ASEAN or are hosted by Indonesia. However, the size and number of participants in multilateral naval exercises hosted by Indonesia dilute the potential for Russian military influence.
 - » In 2014,⁹⁹ 2016,¹⁰⁰ 2018,¹⁰¹ and 2023,¹⁰² Russian naval forces participated in the Multilateral Naval Exercise Komodo (MNEK) hosted by Indonesia. MNEK seeks to improve maritime cooperation among states through non-warfighting exercises, such as humanitarian operations and disaster management.¹⁰³
 - » In 2021, the ASEAN-Russia Naval Exercise (ARNEX) featured seven ASEAN member states,



including Indonesia, carrying out drills with the Russian Navy.¹⁰⁴ The ceremony and exercise took place in Indonesian waters, focusing on signals training, search and rescue, joint tactical maneuvering, and screening suspicious vessels.^{105, 106}

• Russian influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. The MNEK is a biennial exercise that Russia can continue to participate in and maintain its current level of cooperation.

M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: Very Low Projected Influence: Steady

- Russian officials have spoken of their relationship with Indonesia as a strategic partnership, though there is no specific document attesting to this.
 - » In 2018,¹⁰⁷ 2020,¹⁰⁸ 2021,¹⁰⁹ and 2023,¹¹⁰ Foreign Minister Lavrov stated that Russian and Indonesian relations have reached the level of a strategic partnership. However, they have yet to sign an official proposal.
- Russian influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. Despite continued interest and statements over the years, efforts to formally elevate the relationship to a strategic partnership appear to have lost momentum.

High

E - Economic Instruments

Russia's use of economic instruments to gain military influence in Indonesia is significant but lopsided, with the focus largely on arms transfers. Russia is Indonesia's sixth largest arms supplier and has sold fighter aircraft and armored vehicles to help modernize the Indonesian military. Although Indonesian law requires technology transfer in foreign arms deals, limited information is available on the results of this vis-à-vis transactions with Russia. Russian companies' involvement in Indonesian strategic sectors is limited, and some efforts have been hampered by economic sanctions.



E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- Since 2014, Indonesia has purchased Russian armored vehicles.
 - » In 2019, Indonesia signed a contract for the procurement of 22 additional BMP-3Fs and 21 units of the BT-3F armored personnel carriers,¹¹¹ valued at around \$175 million.¹¹²
- Russia and Indonesia began discussions over the procurement of the Sukhoi Su-35 aircraft in 2014 and agreed on a contract in 2018.
 - » In 2014,¹¹³ Defense Minister Purnomo Yusgiantoro discussed purchasing Russian Su-35 fighters to replace the F-5 Tiger in its fleet.
 - » In 2018, a contract was signed for the procurement of eleven Su-35 fighters, with 50 percent being paid through the exports of Indonesian commodities. ^{114, 115} The deal was valued at \$1.14 billion.¹¹⁶
 - » Initial reports later claimed the deal had been canceled due to potential sanctions from the United States' Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act.^{117, 118}
 - » In May 2024, Indonesia's Ambassador to Russia, Jose Tavares, claimed the deal was on hold until the situation was "more accommodating."¹¹⁹
- Russian influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady. Russian arms comprise an important component of the Indonesian military's armored vehicles and fighter aircraft. Although arms transfers between Russia and Indonesia have declined over the past decade, Indonesian authorities remain wary of overly relying on Western arms because of lessons drawn from the 1990s U.S. arms embargo on Indonesia, and as such Russia is likely to retain a market share in Indonesian arms procurement.

E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: Very Low

- Despite Indonesian law requiring offsets and technology sharing in arms deals to strengthen Indonesia's domestic defense industry, no details on this have been observed among open sources.
 - » An Indonesian defense law mandates that offsets and technology sharing take place in foreign arms deals to build up Indonesia's domestic defense industry.¹²⁰
 - » If the 2018 contract for Su-35 aircraft is ever finalized, it will allow Indonesia to construct a maintenance site and benefit from the technology transfer.¹²¹



- » In bilateral military-technical cooperation meetings^{122, 123, 124} and meetings among top officials,^{125, 126} there have been repeated references to the need for continued collaboration in joint production and technology sharing.
- Russian influence via this instrument is expected to remain steady over the next three years. The Indonesian law mandating that technology transfer and offsets be part of foreign arms deals remains in effect.

E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

-@-

Current Influence: Low Projected Influence: Decreasing

- Russian energy company Rosneft pledged to invest significant funds for an oil refinery in Indonesia, but economic sanctions have impacted these efforts.
 - » In 2016, it was announced that Rosneft would partner with Indonesian company Partamina to construct the Tuban oil refinery in East Java, a joint investment valued at \$13.8 billion.¹²⁷
 - » The project has stalled due to international sanctions on Russian companies.^{128, 129}

• Russian mining companies once exerted significant influence in Indonesia and successfully lobbied for an export ban to invest in downstream infrastructure in Indonesia, but their investment promises failed to materialize.

- » Russian mining companies have exerted strong influence in Indonesia. In 2014, their intense lobbying efforts pressured Indonesia to enact an export ban on unprocessed bauxite and nickel ore.¹³⁰
- » Russian companies like Rusal,^{131, 132} Nornickel,¹³³ and Vi Holding suggested pledging billions to invest in Indonesia's mining sector for the processing of these minerals, but nothing materialized on these investment promises.^{134, 135}
- Russia has offered support to Indonesia in nuclear energy development, including the design of a small reactor near Jakarta, yet progress has been slow.
 - » Russia has proposed assisting Indonesia in strengthening cooperation in energy through the development of a nuclear power plant.^{136, 137}
 - » A Russian-designed 10 MWe experimental small modular reactor is planned to be built near Jakarta, with deployment envisaged in 2045.^{138, 139}
- Russian influence through this instrument is expected to decrease in the next three years. Cooperation is largely centered on the development of nuclear energy, and due to sanctions, Indonesia is considering replacing Rosneft.¹⁴⁰

High

CONCLUSIONS

Russia's current M-DIME influence in Indonesia is assessed as Low. Russia's use of Diplomatic and Informational instruments are key components in projecting its military influence in Indonesia. Capitalizing on Indonesia's strategic neutrality, Russia has successfully pushed pro-Kremlin narratives regarding the Ukraine war (I1), building a reservoir of public goodwill that complicates U.S. messaging. This is bolstered by frequent diplomatic engagements between defense officials (D1), which Russia uses to promote defense collaboration. However, Russia has largely failed to convert these soft power gains into hard power leverage. Crucially, its role as an arms supplier (E1) has diminished, with major deals faltering under the threat of sanctions. While Jakarta remains open to Russian equipment to diversify its arsenal-a direct lesson from the 1990s U.S. arms embargo-Moscow's inability to follow through on major defense initiatives keeps its actual military influence limited.

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Indonesia is assessed as Steady. Russia is expected to maintain key levers of Diplomatic and Informational influence, though its Economic influence is expected to decline. Indonesia is likely to continue diplomatic engagement with Russia (D1), including to procure Sukhoi fighter aircraft (E1). Elite and popular opinions of Russia remain broadly positive and have not been significantly harmed by the Ukraine War (I1). Russian companies may find it challenging to establish strong roots in Indonesia's strategic sectors, as large-scale projects such as the Tuban oil refinery stall due to Ukraine war-related sanctions (E3). Indonesia, as the world's third-largest democracy and a rising middle power, plays a crucial role in regional dynamics. Russia's ability to maintain certain levers of influence in the country remains a challenge for U.S. efforts to limit Moscow's reach.

- REFERENCES
- 1 "Indonesia," CIA Factbook, May 2024, https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/indonesia/
- 2 CIA Factbook, "Indonesia."
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Wikipedia, "Cabinet of Indonesia." 18 January 2025. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cabinet_of_Indonesia.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 SIPRI Military Expenditure Database, "SIPRI Milex," August 2024. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- 9 "SIPRI Milex," SIPRI Military Expenditure Database.
- 10 CIA Factbook, "Indonesia."
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 "Dutch Aggression Bitterly Assailed by UN Speakers," Schenectady Gazette, 23 December 1948. See also: Ruth T McVey, The Soviet View of the Indonesian Revolution: A Study in the Russian Attitude Towards Asian Nationalism. Indonesia: Equinox Publishing, 2009.
- 13 Leo Suryadinata, "Indonesia-Russia Relations: The Jakarta Perspective." Chapter. In ASEAN-Russia Relations, 28–38. Lectures, Workshops, and Proceedings of International Conferences. ISEAS–Yusof Ishak Institute, 2006.
- 14 Leo Suryadinata, "Indonesia-Russia Relations."
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Scott Morrissey, "U.S. Lifts Indonesia Arms Embargo," Arms Control Association, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2006-01/us-lifts-indonesia-arms-embargo
- 18 Peter Gelling, "U.S. to allow sale of arms to Indonesia," The New York Times, 24 November 2005, https://www.nytimes. com/2005/11/24/world/asia/us-to-allow-sale-of-arms-toindonesia.html
- 19 Leo Suryadinata, "Indonesia-Russia Relations."
- 20 "Indonesia US Bilateral Relations." Kementerian Luar Negeri Republik Indonesia. accessed 22 May 2024, https:// kemlu.go.id/washington/en/pages/hubungan_bilateral_ indonesia-amerika_serikat/554/etc-menu. "Indonesia —National Security Waiver/Foreign Military Financing." U.S. Department of State Archive, 22 November 2005, https://2009-2017.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2009/index.htm.
- 21 Kementerian Luar Negeri Republik Indonesia, "Indonesia US Bilateral Relations."
- 22 A. B. Abrams, "Russian Fighter Deal Reflects Indonesia's Goal of a 'Sanctions-Proof' Economy." The Diplomat, 20 May 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/russianfighter-deal-reflects-indonesias-goal-of-a-sanctions-proofeconomy/. See also: Noto Suoneto and Evander Ananta, "Assessing Prabowo Subianto's Defense Diplomacy," The Diplomat, 18 June 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/06/ assessing-prabowo-subiantos-defense-diplomacy/.

- 23 Muhamad Arif and Tangguh Chairil, "Indonesia's Impulsive Arms Trade," Policy Forum, 28 August 2020, https://www. policyforum.net/indonesias-impulsive-arms-trade/.
- 24 "The 12 October 2002 Bali bombing plot," BBC News, 11 October 2012, https://www.bbc.com/news/worldasia-19881138. "ASEAN-Russia Joint Declaration for Cooperation to Combat International Terrorism," The ASEAN Secretariat, 19 June 2003, https://asean.org/asean-russiajoint-declaration-for-cooperation-to-combat-internationalterrorism/
- 25 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 26 The White House, "Indo-Pacific Strategy."
- 27 "Joint Statement from the Leaders of the United States and the Republic of Indonesia: Elevating Relations to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," The White House, 14 November 2023, https://www.whitehouse. gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/11/13/ joint-statement-from-the-leaders-of-the-united-statesand-the-republic-of-indonesia-elevating-relations-to-acomprehensive-strategic-partnership/.
- 28 "United States and Indonesia Sign Defense Cooperation Arrangement," U.S. Embassy in Indonesia, 17 November 2023, https://id.usembassy.gov/united-states-andindonesia-sign-defense-cooperation-arrangement/.
- 29 "Indonesia, Boeing Sign Deal for Sale of F-15 Fighter Jets," Reuters, 23 August 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/ asia-pacific/indonesia-boeing-sign-deal-sale-f-15-fighterjets-2023-08-22/.
- 30 "Indonesia, Lockheed Martin Sign Deal for 24 Black Hawk Helicopters," Reuters, 23 August 2023, https://www.reuters. com/business/aerospace-defense/indonesia-lockheedmartin-sign-deal-24-black-hawk-helicopters-2023-08-23/.
- 31 "United States, Bakamla Open Maritime Training Center in Batam," The Jakarta Post, 11 February 2024, https://www. thejakartapost.com/indonesia/2024/02/11/united-statesbakamla-open-maritime-training-center-in-batam.html.
- 32 Joseph Rachman "US-Indonesia Security Relations Flourish in a Changing Indo-Pacific," The Diplomat, 14 September 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/09/us-indonesiasecurity-relations-flourish-in-a-changing-indo-pacific/.
- 33 Ian Storey, "Russia's Defence Diplomacy in Southeast Asia: A Tenuous Lead in Arms Sales but Lagging in Other Areas," ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, 2021, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/ articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2021-33-russiasdefence-diplomacy-in-southeast-asia-a-tenuous-lead-inarms-sales-but-lagging-in-other-areas-by-ian-storey/.
- 34 Ian Storey, "Russia's Defence Diplomacy."
- 35 A.B. Abrams, "Russian Fighter Deal."
- 36 Derek Grossman, "Russia Is a Strategic Spoiler in the Indo-Pacific," RAND Corporation, 12 July 2024, https://www.rand. org/pubs/commentary/2024/07/russia-is-a-strategic-spoilerin-the-indo-pacific.html
- 37 The White House, "Indo-Pacific Strategy."
- 38 "United States Unhappy with Indonesia's Sukhoi Import: Trade Official," The Jakarta Post, 9 August 2018, https:// www.thejakartapost.com/news/2018/08/09/united-states-

unhappy-with-indonesias-sukhoi-import-trade-official.html.

- "Putin: Russia and Indonesia Are Linked by Long-Standing and Close Ties," Sekretariat Kabinet Republik Indonesia, 20 May 2016, https://setkab.go.id/en/putin-russia-andindonesia-are-linked-by-long-standing-and-close-ties/.
- 40 "Jokowi Wants Closer Economic, Defense Ties with Russia," The Jakarta Post, 19 May 2016, https://www.thejakartapost. com/news/2016/05/19/jokowi-wants-closer-economicdefense-ties-with-russia.html.
- 41 Sekretariat Kabinet Republik Indonesia, "Putin: Russia and Indonesia."
- 42 "Jokowi: Putin to Provide Secure Food, Fertilizer Supplies from Russia, Ukraine," Benar News, 1 July 2022, https:// www.benarnews.org/english/news/indonesian/russiameeting-06302022150714.html.
- 43 "Press Statements Following Russian-Indonesian Talks," President of Russia's Office, 30 June 2022, http://en.kremlin. ru/catalog/countries/ID/events/68789.
- "Hubungan RI Rusia Adalah Hubungan Yang Besifat Strategis," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 3 May 2017, https://www.kemhan.go.id/2017/05/03/ hubungan-ri-rusia-adalah-hubungan-yang-besifat-strategis. html.
- 45 "Indonesian, Russian Ministers Meet to Strengthen Defense Relations," Antara News, 8 February 2019, https:// en.antaranews.com/news/122202/indonesian-russianministers-meet-to-strengthen-defense-relations.
- 46 Ronna Nirmala, "Indonesian Defense Chief Visits Russia amid Efforts to Modernize Military," Benar News, 11 October 2020, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/ indonesian/indonesia-russia-01292020173034.html.
- 47 Ronna Nirmala, "Indonesian Defense Chief Visits."
- 48 "Prabowo in Russia to Discuss Defense Cooperation, Attend WWII Parade," The Jakarta Post, 24 June 2020, https://www. thejakartapost.com/news/2020/06/24/prabowo-in-russiato-discuss-defense-cooperation-attend-wwii-parade.html.
- 49 "Prabowo in Russia," The Jakarta Post.
- 50 "As Prabowo Visits Russia Again, Little Headway on Sukhoi," The Jakarta Post, 1 July 2020, https://www.thejakartapost. com/news/2020/07/01/as-prabowo-visits-russia-again-littleheadway-on-sukhoi.html.
- 51 Niniek Karmini and Andi Jatmiko, "Russia and Indonesia hold talks to strengthen ties on defense and security," 25 February 2025, https://apnews.com/article/ indonesia-russia-sergei-shoigu-sjafrie-sjamsoeddine6d49218197600b2a02dc5247ebf002f
- 52 "Indonesia president-elect Prabowo says seeks stronger ties with 'great friend' Russia," Reuters, 31 July 2024, https:// www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/indonesia-presidentelect-prabowo-says-seeks-stronger-ties-with-greatfriend-2024-08-01/
- 53 "Jokowi Wants Closer," The Jakarta Post.
- 54 "Indonesian, Russian Ministers Meet," Antara Post.
- 55 "Prabowo in Russia," The Jakarta Post.
- 56 "Indonesia intends to continue military-technical

cooperation with Russia — ambassador," TASS, 21 October 2022, https://tass.com/world/1525969.

- 57 "Pacific Fleet Detachment Entered the Tanjung Priok Port in Indonesia," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 1 November 2016, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/ more.htm?id=12101608@egNews.
- 58 "Indo Defence Expo Begins in Jakarta," Antara News, 2 November 2016, https://en.antaranews.com/news/107525/ indo-defence-expo-begins-in-jakarta.
- 59 "Pacific Fleet Warships Arrive in Indonesia," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 27 November 2017, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more. htm?id=12152425@egNews.
- 60 "Pacific Fleet Ships Celebrate Russia Day at a Port in Surabaya, Indonesia," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 12 June 2023, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/ country/more.htm?id=12470193@egNews.
- 61 "Russia Sends Rescuers to Indonesia to Help in Search for Malaysia Jet," TASS, 1 January 2015, https://tass.com/ russia/770201.
- 62 "Russia's Plane Finds 30 Objects on Sea Surface in Malaysian Passenger Jet Crash Area," TASS, 5 January 2015, https:// tass.com/world/770363.
- 63 "Russian Planes Join Firefighting Effort in Indonesia," TASS, 21 October 2015, https://tass.com/world/830448.
- 64 "Russia's Emergencies Ministry Sends Plane with Humanitarian Supplies to Indonesia," TASS, 8 October 2018, https://tass.com/emergencies/1025010.
- 65 "Ведущее СМИ Индонезии Подписало Соглашение о Сотрудничестве Со Sputnik," Sputnik International, 17 November 2015, https://ru.sputnik. kg/20151117/1020169839.html.
- 66 "Indonesian Media to Receive Variety of Content From Sputnik," Sputnik International, 19 December 2017, https:// sputnikglobe.com/20171219/indonesia-media-contentsputnik-1060136127.html.
- 67 "Sputnik Headquarters Launches In-Person Course for Foreign Journalists," Sputnik International, 25 October 2023, https://sputnikglobe.com/20231025/sputnikheadquarters-launches-in-person-course-for-foreignjournalists--1114465820.html.
- 68 "Sputnik Headquarters Launches In-Person Course for Foreign Journalists," Sputnik International.
- 69 Russian Mission to ASEAN, "More than 150 participants are currently attending RT's biggest international education project," Telegram Post, 23 April 2024, https://t.me/ ASEANRussia/951?single.
- 70 "Sergey Lavrov's Written Interview with Indonesian Newspaper Kompas," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 11 July 2023, https://mid.ru/en/foreign_ policy/news/1896460/.
- 71 Bonifasius Josie Susilo Hardianto, "Lavrov: Kolektivitas Barat Perlambat Pembentukan Tatanan Dunia Multipolar," Kompas, 12 July 2023, https://www.kompas.id/baca/ internasional/2023/07/11/lavrov-kolektivitas-baratperlambat-pembentukan-tatanan-dunia-multipolar.

- Abdul Manan, "Russian Ambassador to Indonesia, Lyudmila 72 Vorobieva: We Don't Want War," Tempo, 9 January 2022, https://magz.tempo.co/read/international/38779/russianambassador-to-indonesia-lyudmila-vorobieva-we-dontwant-war.
- 73 Russian Embassy, IDN (@RusEmbJakarta), "Wawancara ekslusif Ibu Duta Besar Lyudmila #Vorobieva to Tempo Magazine," X Post, 9 January 2022, https://x.com/ RusEmbJakarta/status/1480402188794884096
- Evgeny Zagaynov, "Russian Diplomacy in a Changing 74 World," Antara News, 10 February 2024, https:// en.antaranews.com/amp/news/305580/russian-diplomacyin-a-changing-world.
- Veronika Novoseltseva, "Merayakan Hari Internasional 75 Penerbangan Manusia Ke Luar Angkasa," Rakyat Merdeka, 12 April 2024, https://rm.id/baca-berita/internasional/216720/ catatan-veronika-novoseltseva-merayakan-hariinternasional-penerbangan-manusia-ke-luar-angkasa.
- Clark Letterman, "Image of Putin, Russia Suffers 76 Internationally," Pew Research Center, 6 December 2018, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2018/12/06/image-ofputin-russia-suffers-internationally/
- Moira Fagan, Jacob Poushter and Sneha Gubbala, "2. 77 Overall Opinion of Russia," Pew Research Center, 10 July 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2023/07/10/ overall-opinion-of-russia/.
- Sharon Seah et al., "The State of Southeast Asia: 2024 78 Survey Report," ISEAS - Yusof Ishak Institute, 2 April 2024, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ The-State-of-SEA-2024.pdf
- 79 Johannes Nugroho, "Chinese Internet or US Foreign Policy? Why Some Indonesians Support Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," South China Morning Post, 8 March 2022, https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3169708/ chinese-internet-or-us-foreign-policy-why-someindonesians.
- Raiza Andini, "Connie Rahakundini: Serangan Rusia 80 Terhadap Ukraina Peringatan Bagi AS Dan NATO," Republik Merdeka, 3 March 2022, https://rmol.id/politik/ read/2022/03/03/525543/connie-rahakundini-seranganrusia-terhadap-ukraina-peringatan-bagi-as-dan-nato.
- Simon P Sargih S, "Serangan Rusia, Buah Kebrutalan 81 Hegemoni AS," Kompas, 26 February 2022, https://www. kompas.id/baca/kolom/2022/02/25/serangan-rusia-buahkebrutalan-hegemoni-as
- 82 Sari Gumilang, "Membuka Enigma Rusia, Mencermati Pesan Teks Putin," Media Indonesia, 2 March 2022, https:// mediaindonesia.com/opini/475029/membuka-enigmarusia-mencermati-pesan-teks-putin.
- Irwan Bajang, "Rusia vs Ukraina Dan Israel vs Palestina, 83 Melihat Standar Ganda Kemunafikan Bekerja," Mojok, 6 March 2022. https://mojok.co/esai/rusia-vs-ukraina-danisrael-vs-palestina-melihat-standar-ganda-kemunafikanbekerja/.
- "Indonesia Negotiating Launch of 1st Indigenous Astronaut 84 with Russia's Roscosmos," Sputnik International, 31 December 2019, https://sputnikglobe.com/20191231/

indonesia-negotiating-launch-of-1st-indigenous-astronautwith-russias-roscosmos-1077910816.html.

- 85 "Indonesia to Build the Nation's First Spaceport in Papua," The Jakarta Post, 12 November 2019, https://www. thejakartapost.com/news/2019/11/12/indonesia-to-buildthe-nations-first-spaceport-in-papua.html.
- 86 Rory James, "Anger after Indonesia Offers Elon Musk Papuan Island for SpaceX Launchpad," The Guardian, 9 March 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/ mar/10/anger-after-indonesia-offers-elon-musk-papuanisland-for-spacex-launchpad.
- 87 "Space Launch Site(s)," Central Intelligence Agency, accessed 4 June 2024, https://www.cia.gov/the-worldfactbook/field/space-launch-sites/.
- 88 Sekretariat Kabinet Republik Indonesia, "Putin: Russia and Indonesia."
- "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's Remarks Following 89 Talks with Indonesian Foreign Minister Retno Marsudi," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 9 August 2017, https://mid.ru/en/press_service/photos/ meropriyatiya_s_uchastiem_ministra/1927117/.
- 90 "Россия и Индонезия Заключили Межправительственное Соглашение о Сотрудничестве в Области Обеспечения Международной Информационной Безопасности," Security Council of the Russian Federation, 14 December 2021, http://www.scrf.gov. ru/news/allnews/3151/.
- 91 "Global Terrorism Index," Vision of Humanity, accessed 4 June 2024. https://www.visionofhumanity.org/maps/globalterrorism-index/#/.
- "Russian Aircraft Make a Flight from Amur Region to 92 Indonesia within International Visit." Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 5 December 2017. https://eng. mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12153598@ egNews.
- Nethy Dharma Somba, "Russian Military Personnel Arrive in 93 Biak for Navigation Exercises," The Jakarta Post, 5 December 2017. https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2017/12/05/ russian-military-personnel-arrive-in-biak-for-navigationexercises.html.
- "Tiga KRI Dan Tiga Kapal Perang Rusia Terlibat Dalam 94 Latihan PASSEX RUSINDO-20," Tentara Nasional Indonesia Angkatan Laut, 12 December 2020, https://www.tnial.mil. id/berita/17060/TIGA-KRI-DAN-TIGA-KAPAL-PERANG-RUSIA-TERLIBAT-LATIHAN-PASSEX-RUSINDO-20/.
- 95 "Tiga KRI Dan Tiga," Tentara Nasional Indonesia Angkatan Laut.
- 96 "Orruda 2024 first joint naval drills of Russian and Indonesian navies start in Surabaya port," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, accessed 5 January 2025, https://eng.mil.ru/en/management/info/news/more. htm?id=12535866@egNews&g=newsPhoto
- "Working Groups of the Pacific Fleet and the Indonesian 97 Navy Discussed Preparations for the First Russian-Indonesian Naval Exercise in Vladivostok," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 13 March 2020, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more. htm?id=12281961@egNews.

- 98 "Working Groups of the Pacific Fleet," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation.
- 99 "Komodo 2014 Naval Ships Simulate Search and Rescue Operation," TASS, 31 March 2014, https://tass.com/ world/725908.
- 100 "This April Pacific Fleet Is to Take Part in Multilateral Naval Exercise Komodo-2016," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 25 February 2016, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_ page/country/more.htm?id=12079326@egNews.
- 101 "Training Ship Perekop Arrives in Baltiysk after Completing Training Cruise Tasks," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 9 November 2018, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_ page/country/more.htm?id=12203379@egNews.
- 102 "Russian Fleet Detachment Joins Komodo 2023 Multilateral Naval Exercise off Coast of Indonesia," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 6 June 2023, https://eng.mil.ru/en/ news_page/country/more.htm?id=12469563@egNews.
- 103 "Jelang 4th MNEK di Makassar, TNI AL Gelar Initial Planning Conference," Tentara Nasional Indonesia Angkatan Laut, 22 December 2022, https://www.tnial.mil.id/berita/55532/ JELANG-4TH-MNEK-DI-MAKASSAR,-TNI-AL-GELAR-INITIAL-PLANNING-CONFERENCE/.
- 104 "The Large Anti-Submarine Ship of the Pacific Fleet Admiral Panteleev Takes Part in the First Naval Exercise of the ASEAN Countries and the Russian Navy ARNEX-2021," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 2 December 2021, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more. htm?id=12396737@egNews.
- 105 "LAS Admiral Panteleev of the PF Started the Transition to Vladivostok from Indonesia after Participation in the Exercise ARNEX-2021," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation, 7 December 2021, https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/ country/more.htm?id=12397527@egNews.
- 106 "The Large Anti-Submarine Ship," Ministry of Defence of the Russian Federation.
- 107 "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's Remarks at a Joint News Conference Following Talks with Indonesian Foreign Minister Retno Marsudi," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 13 March 2018, https://mid.ru/en/foreign_ policy/news/1565810/.
- 108 "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's Remarks at the Opening of a Photo Exhibition on the 70th Anniversary of Russia-Indonesia Diplomatic Relations," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 4 February 2020, https:// mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/news/1426109/.
- 109 "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's Statement at a Joint News Conference Following Talks with Foreign Minister of the Republic of Indonesia Retno Marsudi," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 6 July 2021, https://mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/news/1767309/.
- 110 "Sergey Lavrov's Written Interview," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation.
- 111 "RI Rusia Tandatangani Kontrak Pengadaan Kendaraan Tempur Dan Tank Angkut Personel," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 22 April 2019, https:// www.kemhan.go.id/2019/04/22/ri-rusia-tandatanganikontrak-pengadaan-kendaraan-tempur-dan-tank-angkutpersonel.html.

- 112 "RI Rusia Tandatangani Kontrak Pengadaan," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia.
- 113 "Defense Ministry Looking to Replace Aging F-5 Tiger Fighter Aircraft," Antara News, 7 January 2014, https:// en.antaranews.com/news/92116/defense-ministry-lookingto-replace-aging-f-5-tiger-fighter-aircraft.
- 114 "Penandatanganan Kontrak Pengadaan Pesawat Sukhoi," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 14 February 2018, https://www.kemhan.go.id/baranahan/2018/02/14/ penendatanganan-kontrak-ada-pes-sukhoi.html.
- 115 "Skema Imbal Beli SU-35 Indonesia-Rusia, Tingkatkan Pertahanan Dan Ekspor Nasional," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 22 August 2017, https://www.kemhan. go.id/2017/08/22/10557.html.
- 116 "Skema Imbal Beli SU-35 Indonesia-Rusia," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia.
- 117 Mike Yeo, "Indonesia gives up on Russian aircraft purchase, instead turning to US and French options," Defense News, 22 December 2021, https://www.defensenews.com/ air/2021/12/22/indonesia-gives-up-on-russian-aircraftpurchase-instead-turning-to-us-and-french-options/
- 118 Arys Aditya and Karlis Salna, "Trump Threat Spurred Indonesia to Drop Russia, China Arms Deals," Bloomberg, 12 March 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2020-03-12/trump-threat-spurred-indonesia-todrop-russia-china-arms-deals
- 119 "Indonesian ambassador says Su-35 fighter jets contract remains in force," TASS, 7 May 2024, https://tass.com/ defense/1785383
- 120 Muhammad Fauzan Malufti and Anastasia Febiola Sumarauw, "How Indonesia Can Improve Its Defense Investment Climate," The Diplomat, 11 November 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/11/how-indonesia-canimprove-its-defense-investment-climate/.
- 121 "Kemhan Pastikan Pengadaan Shukoi SU-35 Dari Rusia Melalui Skema Imbal Beli," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 22 August 2017, https://www.kemhan. go.id/2017/08/22/kemhan-pastikan-pengadaan-shukoi-su-30-dari-rusia-melalui-skema-imbal-beli.html.
- 122 "Indonesia dan Rusia Adakan Pertemuan MTC ke 11 Guna Meningkatkan Kerjasama Teknis Militer," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 2 December 2015, https:// www.kemhan.go.id/2015/12/02/indonesia-dan-rusiaadakan-pertemuan-mtc-ke-11-guna-meningkatkankerjasama-teknis-militer.html.
- 123 "Rusia Adalah Mitra dan Partner Strategis Indonesia dalam Mendukung Operasional TNI," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 11 October 2017, https://www.kemhan. go.id/2017/10/11/rusia-adalah-mitra-dan-partner-strategisindonesia-dalam-mendukung-operasional-tni.html.
- 124 "Indonesia Rusia Gelar Pertemuan Ke-15 Kerjasama Teknik Militer, Bahas Kerjasama Industri Pertahanan," Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia, 13 November 2019, https://www.kemhan.go.id/2019/11/13/ri-rusiagelar-pertemuan-ke-15-kerjasama-teknik-militer-bahaskerjasama-industri-pertahanan.html.
- 125 Sekretariat Kabinet Republik Indonesia. "Putin: Russia and Indonesia."

- 126 The Jakarta Post. "Prabowo in Russia."
- 127 Dewanti A Wardhani, "Pertamina, Rosneft signs \$13.8b deal to build oil refinery," The Jakarta Post, 27 May 2016, https:// www.thejakartapost.com/news/2016/05/27/pertaminarosneft-sign-13-8b-deal-to-build-oil-refinery.html.
- 128 Nur Hakim, Lukman, "Gara-gara Rusia, Nasib Proyek Kilang Tuban Rp205 Triliun Masih Menggantung," Bisnis Indonesia, 24 March 2024, https://ekonomi.bisnis.com/ read/20240324/44/1752262/gara-gara-rusia-nasib-proyekkilang-tuban-rp205-triliun-masih-menggantung.
- 129 Audina Nur, "Russian investment of Rp211.9 trillion stalled in Tuban," Indonesia Business Post, 6 February 2024, https:// indonesiabusinesspost.com/lobby/russian-investment-ofrp211-9-trillion-stalled-in-tuban/.
- 130 Randy Fabi and Fergus Jensen, "Russia's leading role in the Indonesian mining revolution," Reuters, 23 March 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/24/us-indonesiaminerals-insight-idUSBREA2M00B20140324/.
- 131 "RusAl Wants to Make Indonesia its Regional Alumina Production Hub," The Moscow Times, 27 February 2014, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2014/02/27/rusalwants-to-make-indonesia-its-regional-alumina-productionhub-a32538.
- 132 Linda Yulisman, "Russia's aluminum giant to invest \$2 billion in refinery," The Jakarta Post, 12 June 2013, https:// www.thejakartapost.com/news/2013/06/12/russia-saluminium-giant-invest-2-billion-refinery.html.
- 133 "MMC Norilsk Nickel entered into an agreement with the Russian agency for insurance of export credit and investment," Nornickel, 16 December 2012, https:// nornickel.com/news-and-media/press-releases-and-news/ mmc-norilsk-nickel-entered-into-an-agreement-withthe-russian-agency-for-insurance-of-export-credit-andinvestment/.

- 134 Linda Yulisman, "Russian firm set to build \$1.5b mineral facilities," The Jakarta Post, 22 October 2014, https://www. thejakartapost.com/news/2014/10/22/russian-firm-setbuild-15b-mineral-facilities.html.
- 135 "Russia's Vi Holding to invest \$500 mln in Indonesia alumina plant," Reuters, 21 October 2014, https://www.reuters.com/ article/markets/russia-s-vi-holding-to-invest-500-mln-inindonesia-alumina-plant-idUSL3N0SF347/
- 136 "Chairman of the State Duma held a meeting with Coordinating Minister for Economic Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia Airlangga Hartarto," The State Duma, 10 June 2024, http://duma.gov.ru/en/news/59455/.
- 137 Fedina S Sundaryani, "Russia offers turnkey nuclear plants to Indonesia: Luhut," The Jakarta Post, 9 May 2017, https:// www.thejakartapost.com/news/2017/05/09/russia-offersturnkey-nuclear-plants-to-indonesia-luhut.html.
- 138 "Nuclear Power in Indonesia," World Nuclear Association, accessed 20 June 2024, https://world-nuclear.org/ information-library/country-profiles/countries-g-n/nuclearpower-in-indonesia.
- 139 Typically, small modular reactors can generate up to 300 MWe. Joanne Liou, "What are Small Modular Reactors (SMRs)?" International Atomic Energy Agency, 13 September 2023, https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/what-aresmall-modular-reactors-smrs
- 140 "Indonesia's Pertamina may seek new Tuban refinery partner due to Rosneft uncertainty," Reuters, 6 October 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/indonesia-mayseek-new-partner-pertaminas-tuban-refinery-over-rosneftissues-2023-10-06/.

Authors

a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He holds an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.

b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.

c. Awais Hanif is a Research Fellow at the U.S. Army's Foreign Military Studies Office. He is currently pursuing a M.A. in International Relations at Johns Hopkins SAIS, where he focuses on Indo-Pacific security issues. He has held positions at the State Department, U.S. House of Representatives, and U.S. Senate.

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2) Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."